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ESSEX COUNTY COUNCIL 
MEETING 

7 February 2012 
 

Answers to Questions (Standing Order 16.11.3) 
 

Agenda Item 10(b) 
 
 Written Questions (Standing Order 16.11.3) 
  

1. By Councillor C Pond of the Cabinet Member for Highways and 
Transportation. 
 

'If, by the time the new Central Management System for Street Lighting 
is fully functional, the Cabinet Member will have negotiated with the 
electricity suppliers an actual usage tariff rather than a block per lamp 
rate for full or part night lighting, and if so, what she estimates the 
savings will be per year for such a system' 
 

 Reply 
 
„Street Lighting energy is currently procured via an ECC contract with 
Laser. Laser, who form part of Kent County Council‟s commercial 
services, is a leading energy buying group representing 106 local 
authorities and other publicly funded bodies throughout the south of 
England. Laser is able to deliver best value for our energy 
procurement by grouping together local authorities energy 
requirements enabling them to “bulk buy” energy from the open 
market. This gives Laser better buying power than Essex would have if 
we chose to go it alone. There are no proposed changes for the 
current procurement of energy for street lighting or a change in tariffs.‟ 
 

2. By Councillor B Aspinell of the Cabinet Member for Highways and 
Transportation. 
 

„One of my constituents sent an email to you on 1 November 2011 
regarding the decision you made in response to a petition of over 
2,500 signatures concerning the school crossing at Tabors Corner in 
Shenfield; she confirmed her email in a letter.    
 
In those communications the resident raised some issues, and 
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concludes by saying  
“I look forward to hearing from you soon” and it is my understanding 
that she is still awaiting a reply.   Another copy of the original email has 
been provided to your office.   Is it your intention to reply to her?‟ 
 

 Reply 
 
„Apologies, but I did not receive your constituent, Ms Cohen‟s letter. 
Following Council I will send the following response to her: 
 
As you may be aware following the presentation to the Economic 
Development, Environment and Highways Policy and Scrutiny 
Committee in relation to a number of issues relating to Tabor Corner I 
have reviewed this matter in detail. Whilst I appreciate your point of 
view, I regret that as there are no new facts to consider I am not 
prepared to overturn the decision that has been reached and therefore, 
I have no plans to undertake another site visit or assessment of this 
case. I communicated this decision to the Committee on 2 September 
2011 as follows: 
 
1.     That consideration be given to the re-instatement of the school 
crossing patrol person while other measures to improve the Green 
Dragon junction, Shenfield are considered. 

 
I have given this recommendation consideration but do not wish to re-
instate a school crossing patrol person at this site even on a temporary 
basis. The school crossing patrol person was only introduced as a 
temporary measure while the signal controlled pedestrian crossing was 
installed. The site does not meet the criteria for a school crossing 
patrol person due to the fixed crossing. Re-instating the school 
crossing patrol warden would be against current policy and in conflict 
with Road Safety GB‟s guidelines. 

 
I am willing to commit to bring our draft School Crossing Patrol Policy 
to the scrutiny committee to discuss in more detail in due course and 
to supporting the school if they wish to explore the possibility of 
providing a voluntary “crossing warden” but this would have to be an 
initiative that school would be willing to lead on with support from the 
County Council in terms of training and advice. 
 
2.     That consideration be given to each of the improvement options 
for the Green Dragon junction, Shenfield put forward by the petitioners. 
 
My response to each recommendation as noted in the committee 
minutes are detailed below: 
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 School Crossing Patrol Person – dealt with above. 
 

 Changes to the Yellow Box Junction – As discussed at the 
meeting of the committee it is felt that changes to the Yellow 
Box would not improve road safety as it may make the crossing 
less obvious. However I have agreed that coloured road 
surfacing could be used to delineate the crossing itself as a trial 
and low cost measure. 
 

 Changes to the base of the signals – I have given this 
consideration and based on officer advice that this will be costly 
and ineffective, I do not support this recommendation. 
 

 Flashing school crossing signs and camera enforcement – As 
discussed at the meeting warning signs are already provided in 
both directions and flashing lights are considered unnecessary. 
A static camera would be costly and not good value for money 
at this site. 
 

In addition to the above, in response to the concerns raised by the 
petitioners I have agreed to the following actions: 

 
1.     The green man timings will be amended to 12 seconds for both 
am and pm periods when school children are crossing the road. This 
will be actioned immediately. 
 
2.     The operation of the „Q‟ loop in the carriageway will be checked. 
(This detects queuing traffic beyond the junction and changes the 
stage of the signals to avoid traffic queuing across the junction.) This 
will be actioned immediately. 
 
3.     Traffic movements in the surrounding area will be monitored to 
see if anything can be done to keep traffic flowing. This will take place 
in September 2011. 
 
4.     Coloured road surfacing will be trialled at the site as detailed 
above. This will be completed by the end of November 2011. 
 
Essex Police have also agreed to visit the site over the next few weeks 
to advise drivers not to queue across the yellow box.‟ 
 

3. By Councillor J Whitehouse of the Cabinet Member for Highways 
and Transportation. 
 
„The Portfolio Holder may be aware that Essex County Council's 
criteria for vehicle crossings (dropped kerbs) take no account of the 
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impact of new vehicle crossings on other residents in the area.  
Indeed, I was specifically informed in relation to an issue I took up for a 
constituent that Essex County Council Highways "cannot refuse [a 
dropped kerb] because of interference to other highway users' parking 
requirements." 
 
Does the Portfolio Holder agree that it is absurd that the Council's 
criteria do not take account of the wider impact of the installation of 
dropped kerbs, especially in areas of parking stress, and will she 
undertake to review the current criteria taking into account examples 
from other authorities which do consider this issue?‟   
 

 
 Reply 

 
„The guidance notes for Vehicle Crossings have recently been 
rewritten to take into account the new Parking Standards (written by 
Essex County Council in partnership with the Essex Planning Officers‟ 
Association) and our new structure within Highways and 
Transportation.  However, this has not altered our approach in terms of 
the impact of a new vehicle crossing on adjacent on-street parking. 
 
Our current guidance offers the following protection to other highway 
users‟ parking requirements. 
 

 Second accesses on minor roads are only permitted if there is a 
minimum undropped kerb length of 5 metres between accesses 
to prevent entire frontages being dropped and allow a parked 
car to use the width between the accesses  

 A maximum of 5 low kerbs is permitted to avoid situations 
where a property‟s entire frontage is lowered (this width allows 
access by 2 cars to park on a frontage)  

 If the crossing conflicts with a physical bus stop then the 
application should be refused unless the application can 
propose a suitable alternative location agreed with the bus 
operators  

 If the proposal removes more than one on-street parking space 
in an area where on-street parking is at a premium, it will be 
refused  

 If there is a proposal for a vehicle crossing in a lay-by then the 
application will be refused if there is high demand for parking.  If 
the proposal is supported, the width of the crossing will be 
limited to 4 low kerbs.  

 
A resident does have a legal right to an access under section 184 of 
the Highways Act 1980 if it is safe so our current guidance represents 



AN5 
 

 

 

a compromise between a resident‟s legal rights and the needs of other 
highway users/protecting the integrity of the highway.‟ 
 

4. By Councillor J Whitehouse of the Cabinet Member for Highways 
and Transportation. 
 

„The Epping Parking Review was signed off by the Portfolio Holder in 
July 2011.   On 24 January 2012 the yellow lines and the signs relating 
to the parking restrictions were due to start being installed, but the 
contractors are making very slow progress.  When they didn't appear 
on 25 January, a resident phoned the contact number and was told 
that the contractors don't come if rain is forecast.   Residents also 
reported they worked only 2 hours on Friday 26 January.   In addition, 
there were insufficient early warning signs of the work (dated the day 
the work was to start) so that many commuters parked in the road, as 
usual.   
   
Is the Portfolio Holder satisfied that the contractor is delivering an 
efficient and capable service to the residents of Epping, and why was 
there such a delay between the sign off in July and the start of the 
installation in January? „ 
 

 Reply 
 
It is unfortunate that on the day the works were due to start weather 
conditions were very poor. Road marking paint cannot be laid during 
wet conditions, as the paint does not adhere to the carriageway 
surface. If the material had been laid in wet conditions there is a high 
likelihood that the paint would have flaked off the road and would have 
needed remarking, causing further inconvenience to residents. 
 
There have been further intermittent periods of bad whether and 
delays due to rain, however the two week lining programme has 
largely been finished to schedule. With only one or two car lengths not 
completed by the scheduled end date of 2 February.  
 
Regarding the advanced warning signs, these were erected five days 
before work was scheduled to start.  These signs are temporary and in 
some circumstances can only be fixed to existing street furniture. 
Unfortunately this means that there may have been large gaps 
between them in some places.  There was a marked reduction in 
commuter parking following the instalment of the warning signs and 
cones and the contractors generally found the residents to be helpful in 
clearing their parked cars. 
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5. By Councillor J Deakin of the Cabinet Member for Children’s 
Services. 
 
„I understand that a public meeting was held recently at the Maltese 
Road site of Columbus College (which is now based in Partridge 
Avenue, Chelmsford).   At that meeting discussions took place about 
the use of the Maltese Road site for the further educational needs of 
the College‟s post 19 pupils.   It was stated that these students should 
continue in education between the ages of 19 – 25yrs old to give them 
every opportunity; because of their needs they do not transfer to Adult 
Services until they reach the age of 25. 
 
Can I have the Cabinet Member‟s views on this please?‟ 
 

 Reply 
 
„Firstly I would like to clarify that young people can transfer into Adult 
Services at the age of 18 to access support and provision where they 
meet the requisite eligibility criteria and not age 25 as stated in the 
question. 
 
I am aware that the Head Teacher of Columbus Special School has 
been in discussion with my officers regarding extending provision at 
the school to enable young people to continue their education and 
social development up to the age of 25.  
 
Currently young people attending the school are able to stay up to the 
age of 19.  At 19, if they are able to continue their education or training 
they would be required to transfer to provision either at Chelmsford 
College or to specialist residential provision where appropriate.   
 
In respect of Essex County Council‟s statutory duties, we have a duty 
to extend provision for young people with special educational needs up 
to their 25th birthday if they are continuing to progress in their 
education and training.  This process is supported by a Learning 
Difficulty Assessment (LDA) undertaken by the Transition Pathway 
Service in consultation with the school or college, the pupil and 
parents/carers.  The LDA supports young people‟s progression in 
learning and enables them to continue to improve their educational 
outcomes to better support their ability to live as adults in the 
community with the appropriate support and arrangements they 
require.   
All young people attending Columbus Special School will have a LDA 
completed at certain points in their education and at age 19 when they 
are preparing to leave the school.  
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I commend the commitment and dedication of the Head Teacher at 
Columbus Special School to supporting and improving the outcomes of 
his pupils. At present we do not have evidence that young people‟s 
needs are not being met under the current arrangements and whilst I 
would not discourage any good school from considering expansion, it 
is also important that we avoid duplication of provision. 
 
My officers are currently reviewing our SEN provision and I am 
meeting with Heads of Essex Special Schools later this month to 
consider how it might be improved to meet the needs of  our young 
people with special educational needs. 
 
Finally, Columbus School is in the process of converting to an 
academy and under the BSF programme has recently been relocated 
and rebuilt.  Under the BSF programme Essex County Council is 
required to sell the old site and has been in discussions with the school 
regarding its interest in purchasing the land.  Once the school has 
completed its conversion to Academy status it will be able to make a 
case to the Young People‟s Learning Agency or its successor body, 
The Education Funding Council, for further capital and revenue funding 
to support its plans.‟ 
 

6. By Councillor D Kendall of the Cabinet Member for Finance and 
Transformation Programme. 
 
‘How much money has Essex County Council spent on Consultants 
and Interim Staff from April 2009 to the end of December 2011?  
Would you please provide a separate figure for Consultants and 
Interim Staff.   
 
How much has the County Council paid out in redundancy payments 
to staff between April 2009 and December 2011?‟ 
 

 Reply 
 

Year Consultancy spend Interim spend 

2009/10 £39,396,000 £3,872,084.24 

2010/11 £24,146,000 £2,949,081.81 

1 April 2011 – 31 December 
2011 

£10,184,000 
£1,929,482.49 

 

   

Essex County Council has a continual drive to reduce costs across the 
organisation including those relating to the use of consultants and 
interims which it has achieved year on year. 
We use consultants and interims as a cost effective way of accessing 
professional expertise in relation to specialist, short term or one-off 
pieces of work, or where there is no or insufficient in-house capacity or 
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capability. For example, they have played an integral role in supporting 
the Council‟s transformation programme, whose aim is to generate 
savings of over £300m by 2012/13, through developing and 
implementing programmes to increase efficiency and service delivery.  
 
How much has the County Council paid out in redundancy payments 
to staff between April 2009 and December 2011? 
 

Year Number Cost 

2009/10 42 £883,000 

2010/11 283 £7,346,000 

1 April 2011 – 31 
December 2011 

283 £2,507,000 

 

The numbers of redundancies have increased year on year as part of 
our drive to improve processes and reduce costs within the 
organisation. The average cost per redundancy has decreased from 
2010/11 to 2011/12, which is mainly due to a reduction in the number 
of voluntary redundancies.  These are typically more costly due to take 
up being primarily longer serving employees.  
 
When making redundancies of any sort we carefully review the initial 
cost of redundancy against on-going benefits realisation. 
 

 
  

 


